Modesto Junior College

Planning & Budget Committee
Meeting Minutes
November 19, 2010
Present:  
Gaither Loewenstein, Co-Chair, MJC President (non-voting)

Mike Adams, Co-Chair, Academic Senate President (non-voting)
Kevin Alavezos, Academic Senate appointee
Iris Carroll, Learning Resources Liaison, Academic Senate appointee
Paul Cripe, Academic Senate appointee
Lori Dangerfield, CSEA appointee

Rose LaMont, YFA Budget Analyst
Maurice McKinnon, Instructional Dean

Martha Robles, Student Services Administrator
Karen Walters Dunlap, Vice President of Instruction

David Ward, YFA appointee
Gary Whitfield, Vice President of College Administrative Services
Robin Jones, ASMJC Student Rep

Absent:
Jane Chawinga, YCCD Internal Auditor and Budget Analyst (ex-officio)
Jim Clarke, Technology/Distance Education Liaison (Academic Senate appointee)

Rosanne Faughn, CSEA appointee
Kenneth Hart, Director of Research and Planning (ex-officio)
Bob Nadell, Vice President of Student Services
Dale Pollard, Faculty Career Technical Education Liaison (Academic Senate appointee)
Guest:
Jenni Abbott

	Business


1. Review of Minutes
	Action Item


The minutes from October 15, 2010 were not reviewed.
2.  Review of Agenda
Mike Adams reviewed the agenda with members.

3. Finalize Hiring Prioritization
Mike Adams gave a brief overview of the Planning & Budget Committee’s task in finalizing the Hiring Prioritization lists. There was a forum held a couple weeks ago which allowed us to obtain the information needed. Mike recommended with such lengthy lists that we take one suggestion at a time, vote and move onto the next. Any changes made need a vote and rationale/justification for why we are making that change.
Faculty Prioritization List

Maurice McKinnon said she feels integrated learning and Basic Skills really work if we can manage to include these in CTE courses. There are several models that have proven so on this integrated curriculum from different colleges. Kevin Alavezos said the first seven positions on the list appear to be General Ed courses.
Iris Carroll stated she would like to see the Director of Choral Activities, ranked at 35 moved up. She knows it does not fall into the CTE/Basic Skills Chancellor’s Office advisory we have been given, but considering our community needs and the fact that their Dean was out at that time not able to provide input, she feels this should be looked at. Karen Walters Dunlap stated the Instructional Administrators Council had concern with Mike Sundquist’s absence and accommodated him by making sure to get his input. The Speech and Choral instructors are from the same department, with Speech ranking #8 and that department chose to rank this way. Jenni Abbott stated one thing we did not consider is community effect and how that might impact MJC. We need to take the community into account and look at the direction that community colleges are going with more emphasis on Basic Skills. Iris added that the Music and Ag programs have made us very important in this community. Presently, a community person is teaching now and paid basically nothing for our Choral program, which is an excellent program. 
Paul Cripe asked the committee for an explanation on our actual task with these lists and the testimony we received at the meeting was that our charge is to approve or change and approve these lists. Karen explained that 17 people ranked these positions in Instructional Administrators Council. Gaither Loewenstein stated the Animal Science Support Specialist position jumped out at him because of cost and safety and the fact that we are expanding our Ag facilities. Concern was raised though that the animals are being taken care of solely by students and even though he feels our Ag students are the very best, he is concerned that we need some additional Ag staff.

Gaither stated it is important to look at the list in its entirety because we can go out into the public and ask outside organizations for money to fund an instructor, but it is harder to make an argument if that position is 35 on the list; therefore, the list is very important as a whole. Kevin Alavezos stated it depends on how each division did their ranking. Business, Behavioral & Social Sciences is a large department, so a ranking of #10 is not necessarily unimportant, it is still important in this large department.
After much discussion, the motion was made to move the Choral Instructor position to #24 in the order of priority and the motion passed with a unanimous aye vote. Rationale for this decision is the centrality of choir to the integrity of the Music program, divisional ranking across the college, visibility in the community and service to the community.
David Ward spoke about the Vet-Tech Faculty Coordinator position ranked at #9 stating after listening to the presentation the idea sounds very strong and what got to him is these courses must be taught by veterinarians. If we are not going to hire a DVM, why hire the faculty for the program? A certain percentage must be taught by the veterinarian and certification of that program requires a part-time faculty coordinator, which is how we received that grant.

Jenni said we might want to consider workforce needs as we look through the list. For instance, the Geography instructor at #57 and the fact that a lot of grant programs want the GIS training as it is across the curriculum. She said there is a high need for this technology in many areas. Other members stated we do have instructors in different departments that offer GIS training, just not a whole program of it. Gaither asked the committee if they wanted to move the Geography instructor position on the list and the committee with a show of hands voted to leave it at #57.

Gaither stated there is an important issue he is working on in the community regarding food and nutrition. There are approximately 67% obese/overweight people in this county and we have the third highest obesity rate in the state. He believes Food & Nutrition is vitally important in our community and that MJC should be involved. We live in this vegetable rich area with very healthy foods within our grasp, yet folks in poor neighborhoods have limited access to healthy food. He believes it should be the role of a community college to do something with what he considers to be a crucial health issue in this community. He mentioned the ranking of the Interior Design position at #17, considering we only have part-time faculty teaching this program, and questioned if there is a employer demand for this in the community. Maurice said there is a need and it still receives a viable wage. Gaither stressed, without a champion, we will not get a new program up and running and/or have a successful program. He stated Welfare to Work is willing to give credit if students take a healthy class on how to cook healthy and affordable; however, it may be difficult to get support with the Food & Nutrition instructor rated #52 on the list. There is an initiative this summer with Community Ed and the Ag mobile store where they will accept food stamps as they prepare and serve healthy foods. The downside to filling this position with soft money is when the grant runs out, we own that position. Mike asked if it was the consensus of the committee. After some discussion, the motion was made to move the Food & Nutrition position up to #17, making a swap with the Interior Design position down to #52 in the order of priority, receiving 14 ayes and 3 nay votes. Gary Whitfield stated he would need more information to drop the Interior Design position down that low. Gaither stated since there is no longer a full-time faculty member in the program that makes this program a candidate for review and by lowering the position we send a message. Members discussed what to do if they did not get a unanimous aye vote. If the three opposing members still “support the decision”, the motion would stand. Kevin said it seems small programs have not been considered as highly in this group. He has some discomfort but is not opposed to swapping the positions. Gary said the move is too arbitrary to make without more information and it raised a lot of other questions for him, but he is okay with making the swap. Maurice stated that earlier we considered rankings from the divisions and by moving positions it looks like the work they did is not being considered, but she supports the decision. The committee gave a unanimous thumbs up to swap the Food & Nutrition and Interior Design positions. Rationale for the decision to move up the Food & Nutrition position is compelling community need, high obesity/diabetes rates, lack of full-time Nutritionist and strategic direction of the College. Rationale for the decision to lower the Interior Design position is the need to reassess program viability due to retirement of a sole full-time faculty member.
The Planning & Budget Committee agreed to take action on the Faculty Prioritization list today approving the adjustments with a unanimous thumbs up vote. They will complete the management and classified lists at the next meeting.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Gaither announced that Martha Robles was selected for the Dean of Admissions and Records position and all members congratulated her.

Gary stated he would email the working drafts of Accreditation Standard Sections IIID and IB to this committee to review and give input.
FUTURE AGENDA 
  1. Hiring Priority Hearing (Continued) – December 3, 2010
ADJOURNMENT
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